
Press release: Don’t miss out on Help
to Save

More than 90,000 people have signed up to the government’s new saving account
– Help to Save – depositing over £13 million.

The account offers working people on low incomes a 50% bonus, rewarding
savers with 50p for every £1 saved.

Over 4 years, a maximum bonus of £1,200 is available on savings of up to
£2,400. Over 250 people each day are taking up the offer and customers are
making the most of its maximum £50-a-month deposit, saving on average around
£47 each month.

Savers can check eligibility, apply and get more information savers on GOV.UK
or use the HMRC app.

Separate research published by HMRC today (28 February 2019) shows that Help
to Save makes saving achievable, affordable and worthwhile, with some
participants now seeing themselves as ‘savers’ rather than ‘spenders’.

John Glen, Economic Secretary to the Treasury, said:

Savings are an essential part of planning for the future, so it’s
good to see thousands of people getting into the habit with Help to
Save. Anyone who is eligible should take a look and sign up. It’s
flexible, secure and easy to use.

Even if you can only save a small amount each month, it will help
you prepare for whatever the future brings, and you’ll get a 50%
boost on your savings from the government, too.

Having taken advantage of Help to Save, Janice Graham, from Barnsley, said:

It is so easy to use and I don’t have to think about it as it’s
automatic because money goes in using a standing order. I save for
my grandkids and nothing like this has been seen before.

Good to encourage people to save, and the bonus is one of the best
features as it’s an incentive to put money in and not touch it. It
really helps those with impulse spending.

Help to Save helps those on lower incomes build up a ‘rainy day’ fund, and
encourages a long-term savings habit. How much is saved, and when, is up to
the account holder, and they don’t need to pay in every month to get a bonus.
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Help to Save is available to working people on Tax Credits, or Universal
Credit claimants with a minimum earned income equivalent to 16 hours per week
at the National Living Wage in their last assessment period.

Account holders can save between £1 and £50 every calendar month and accounts
last for 4 years from the date the account is opened. After 2 years, savers
get a 50% tax-free bonus on the highest balance they’ve achieved. If they
continue saving, they could receive another 50% tax-free bonus after a
further 2 years.

On maximum savings of £2,400 over 4 years, the overall bonus would be £1,200.

Further Information

Help to Save: Research to understand customer behaviours during the trial of
Help to Save

Download the free HMRC app from: the App Store for iOS or the Google Play
Store for Android.

News story: Charlie Taylor reappointed
as Chair of YJB

The Secretary of State has announced the reappointment of Charlie Taylor as
Chair of the Youth Justice Board (YJB) for a period of one year.

His new term will run from 17 March 2019 to 16 March 2020.

Charlie Taylor said:

I’m delighted to have been reappointed as Chair of the YJB. I will
continue to focus on delivering the Board’s priorities, advising
ministers and improving outcomes for children who come into contact
with the justice system.

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/help-to-save-understanding-customer-behaviour-during-the-trial
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/help-to-save-understanding-customer-behaviour-during-the-trial
https://itunes.apple.com/gb/app/hmrc/id514561561?mt=8
https://play.google.com/store/apps/details?id=uk.gov.hmrc.ptcalc&hl=en_GB
https://play.google.com/store/apps/details?id=uk.gov.hmrc.ptcalc&hl=en_GB
http://www.government-world.com/news-story-charlie-taylor-reappointed-as-chair-of-yjb/
http://www.government-world.com/news-story-charlie-taylor-reappointed-as-chair-of-yjb/
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/extension-and-reappointment-of-2-public-appointees


Further reading

Charlie Taylor’s biography

Published 28 February 2019

Speech: Universities Minister calls
for greater improvement on access

I am delighted to be here at Nottingham Trent University (NTU) this morning
to make my first speech on access and participation. And what better place to
do so than at a University that is genuinely leading the way in delivering
equality of opportunity to students.

NTU has earned a national reputation for innovation and quality in advancing
the social mobility agenda, and I’m pleased to have the opportunity this
morning to tour the University’s facilities and to speak to some of the staff
and students at the heart of this dynamic community.

I’m also pleased that NTU has today been recognised for its efforts by the
Office for Students (OfS), which has awarded the contract for its new
‘Evidence and Impact Exchange’ to a consortium of NTU, Kings College London
and the Behavioural Insights Team.

The Evidence and Impact Exchange aims to support a culture of evidence-led
policy around access and participation, and will develop and share good
practice. As Universities Minister, I look forward to seeing what comes from
this project. And I want to use this occasion today to outline my own five-
part vision for the access and participation agenda – to help set a strategic
direction for the sector and support the OfS in holding providers to account
on these vitally important issues.

When it comes to widening participation, I know NTU isn’t alone in its
efforts to support more people from currently under-represented groups to go
university and succeed. I recognise considerable progress has already been
made right across the sector, and we should all be proud of just how far we
have come.

Today, there are over 2.3 million students enrolled at higher education
providers across the UK – all from different walks of life and all with a
wide range of prior attainment and experiences behind them. But it wasn’t
always this way. When I started university twenty years ago, the higher
education landscape was very different – with student number caps the norm,
and a diversity of backgrounds and circumstances relatively scarce. I know I
was one of the lucky ones.

https://www.gov.uk/government/people/charlie-taylor
http://www.government-world.com/speech-universities-minister-calls-for-greater-improvement-on-access-2/
http://www.government-world.com/speech-universities-minister-calls-for-greater-improvement-on-access-2/


We have thankfully come a long way since then, and the dream of a higher
education has become a reality in this country for more people than ever
before. Since 2009, we have witnessed a proportional increase of 52% in the
entry rate of disadvantaged 18-year-olds to full-time higher education. And
I’m proud to be a member of the Party and a Minister in a Government that has
made this all possible.

Expanding access to education has always been the key to this country’s
prosperity and success. By allowing more people to flourish and succeed, the
UK is now home to a vibrant knowledge economy, which is powering British
business and industry, and enabling us to go from strength-to-strength as we
make our way into the digital age.

Investing in education is undoubtedly the best way to bring about positive
returns for society – from boosting creativity and inspiring innovations, to
generating wealth, tackling the grand challenges, and enhancing our health
and wellbeing. As Universities Minister, I am proud the UK boasts one of the
best higher education systems in the world – as testified to just yesterday
by the QS World University Rankings, in which UK universities took the top
spot in 13 subjects, ranging from Anthropology to Veterinary Science. This is
indeed a fantastic achievement, but it needn’t be “the high-water mark” for
the sector and I fully believe the sector can build on these accomplishments
and carry on going from strength-to-strength.

I’m pleased to see so many people opting to study at one of our world-class
institutions, from both the UK and across the globe. According to data from
the Universities and Colleges Admissions Service (UCAS), over 560,000 people
applied to start a full-time undergraduate course in the UK as of 15th
January this year. That’s almost 2,500 more than at the equivalent point last
year.

What’s more, the gap between the most and least advantaged applicants is
narrowing – with the rate of disadvantaged 18-year-olds applying to
university up by 1.3 percentage points, compared to the one percentage point
growth in the most advantaged applicants. All this is good news and a welcome
move away from the days when going to university was just for the fortunate
few. Yet, we all know that behind the positive headlines lies a much more
complex picture of inequality and progress is not as rapid as it should be.

And that takes me on to the first point in my plan – namely that we now need
a more nuanced approach to ‘access’ and a greater recognition of the true
access gaps. Major themes I want to see the sector and the OfS addressing are
geographic disparities and widening access for specific groups, including
White working-class as well as Black and minority ethnic students.

In this day and age, it pains me that where you come from and who you are can
still make a huge difference to your prospects of progressing to higher
education. While 42.4% of 18-year-olds from London entered higher education
in 2018, only 31% of 18-year-olds from the East Midlands progressed to
university, revealing the extent of the disparities across the country. When
we add to this known measures of disadvantage, such as free school meals and
ethnicity, then the inequalities become even greater. Here in the East



Midlands, only 14% of White pupils on free school meals entered university by
the age of 19, compared to 38% of their non-disadvantaged peers. And there
are also significant variations between local areas. In Nottinghamshire, 18-
year-olds from Rushcliffe are proportionally almost twice as likely to enter
higher education than their peers from the neighbouring Nottingham East. It
is exactly these types of burning injustices, which I want to help wipe from
the map of twenty-first century Britain.

I also want to reverse the trend of students from currently under-represented
groups being less likely to apply to high-tariff universities. In 2018, 17%
of students who were eligible for free school meals entered higher education
in the UK. Yet only 2.7% of them enrolled at high-tariff providers. Now, I’m
not saying that high-tariff institutions are necessarily the best option for
everyone. Plenty of excellent lower-tariff providers offer students a first-
rate education with exceptional graduate outcomes, and are the right choice
for many. But what worries me is that some people may not be considering
high-tariff providers even when they could clearly benefit from them –
showing how prior social and educational experiences can all impact on an
individual’s life choices.

I am genuinely saddened when I hear people hesitating about applying to one
of our world-leading providers because they simply don’t believe that going
to a university like that is really for people like them. We need to be
empowering individuals to be the best they can be and doing all we can to
encourage more people from currently under-represented groups to have high
ambitions from the start.

The UK is blessed to have a diverse, multi-cultural society, and it is simply
not right that, despite displaying obvious talent, some people still feel a
‘top’ university education is out of reach for them. I welcome moves like
that from the rapper Stormzy, who set up a scholarship programme at Cambridge
last year specifically to encourage Black UK students to follow their dreams
and apply to one of the best universities in the world. Moves like this are
about much more than the financial assistance they provide; they are about
breaking down the toxic image barriers that wrongly tell so many people, “you
can’t go there, you just won’t fit in”.

This is why I also welcome the fact the Duchess of Sussex recently added
public prominence to this issue when expressing shock that too few professors
in the UK are from diverse backgrounds. She is right – as she herself said,
“change is long overdue”, and if we want our student communities to reflect
our wider population, then we have to start thinking seriously about the role
models and examples we are setting them.

The second point in my plan has to do with making the shift from simply
widening access to higher education towards thinking about what it takes to
enable students to participate fully and succeed. Measures by previous
governments have undoubtedly been good at galvanising effort in expanding
access to previously under-represented groups, but now is the time we also
think about what constitutes successful participation for these students. The
new frontier needs to be about enabling students to complete their studies
and succeed.



For too long, disadvantaged students have been less likely to complete their
degree, and Black and mixed race students more likely to withdraw from their
course. It’s a scandal that there is currently an unexplained 17 percentage
point gap between Black students attaining a first or 2:1 degree and their
White peers. It’s a scandal that, even after completing their degrees,
graduates from the most disadvantaged backgrounds are still five percentage
points less likely to be in highly skilled work or further study than their
most advantaged counterparts. And it’s a scandal that, even ten years after
graduation, graduates from disadvantaged backgrounds earn much less than
their peers from more affluent backgrounds, even after completing similar
degrees from similar universities.

Clamping down on injustices like these is exactly why this Government passed
the Higher Education and Research Act in 2017 – an Act which gave rise to the
OfS and expanded the traditional focus on widening access to include the full
student journey as well as graduate outcomes. One of the main weapons in this
fight is the new Director for Fair Access and Participation, whose job it is
to approve Access and Participation plans required from all registered
providers seeking to charge higher tuition fees. It is expected that
providers will use these plans to set out how they will improve equality of
opportunity, not just in improving access to higher education, but also to
enable progression, retention and success.

And this week marks a significant milestone in the development of the OfS:
Yesterday, the Secretary of State for Education sent our own guidance letter
to the OfS setting out what we expect over the year ahead. And today, the OfS
has also published its own guidance on what it expects Access and
Participation plans to look like for the academic year 2020/21.

In the former, we have asked the OfS to secure greater and faster progress in
access and participation, including at the most selective providers, as well
as for key target groups, including disabled students and care leavers. We
are also specifically looking to the OfS to ensure that providers focus on
those parts of the country experiencing the greatest challenges, including in
our twelve Opportunity Areas, which encompass Derby and Stoke-on-Trent here
in the Midlands.

In terms of what the OfS expects of the sector, I welcome the ambition it has
shown in its guidance. Aiming to reduce the gap in participation between the
most and least represented groups from a ratio of 5:1 to 3:1 by 2024/25 is
the right thing to do – as is reducing the gap in degree outcomes between
White students and Black students. On this, I am particularly pleased to see
the OfS heeding the call from the most recent Race Disparity Audit initiative
I launched earlier this month alongside my colleague David Lidington. In it,
we called for the OfS to hold universities to account for attainment
disparities through their Access and Participation plans and, if necessary,
to use its powers to challenge any provider failing to support equality of
opportunity.

I’m also pleased to see the OfS focusing on reducing the gap in degree
outcomes between disabled students and non-disabled students – an area I care
passionately about. Shortly after becoming Universities Minister, I made it



one of my first priorities to go out to Brunel University to see for myself
how it is improving the campus experience for disabled students. I also met
representatives from Vision UK and the Thomas Pocklington Trust, who are
working hard to enhance university life for the visually impaired, and I
shall be heading to the University of Birmingham in May to host a roundtable
at VICTAR, the Vision Impairment Centre for Teaching and Research, with
visually impaired students to better understand their concerns and needs.

I’m also progressing work alongside my colleague Nadim Zahawi to improve
support for care leavers across the entire education system. Even today, only
around 6% of care leavers go on to university and, once there, these students
are more likely than most to drop out, given the whole host of financial and
domestic challenges they face. I was fortunate to meet care leaver students
during a recent visit to Kingston University and to see some of the exemplary
work done by its dedicated ‘KU Cares’ support team. I want work like this to
be the norm, and I trust the OfS will do its utmost to ensure care leavers
are getting the attention they deserve in the wider access and participation
agenda.

The third point in my plan has to do with making better use of evidence.
Higher education in England is in a unique position, in that providers plan
to spend £860million in 2018/19 on access and participation activities across
the sector. This is largely thanks to this money having been dedicated for
these purposes. £860 million is not an insignificant sum and, so, I believe
it is essential that this money is used well, and that any future spending is
underpinned by clear evidence and evaluation. Although some providers already
do this, for too long the sector as a whole has been too slow in using
evidence to inform its approaches and to understand what really works. This
is why I want to see the OfS taking a lead in this area, and why I
particularly welcome the launch of the Evidence and Impact Exchange today,
which will harness existing sector expertise, including from here at NTU.

But let’s be clear: this is just the start of a long process. If the Evidence
and Impact Exchange is proven to add value, then I want to see it becoming an
established part of the higher education landscape and something I expect all
providers to use to inform their decisions in the future. I shall also be
actively working with established access and participation charities myself
to find out what more can be done to better target access and participation
spend, and I shall be hosting my first roundtable with these organisations
this spring.

The fourth point in my plan has to do with increasing collaboration across
the sector. Despite numerous providers undertaking excellent work in the
access and participation space, by and large, the sector has been too
piecemeal in its approach and too many providers have got used to doing their
own thing. I will be the first to admit that this may well be a logical
consequence of policy development – with an emphasis on market-style
activity, a lack of data-sharing, and too little infrastructure to encourage
collaboration. But now is the time for this to change.

In this respect, I’m pleased to see the OfS has announced an expanded remit
for the National Collaborative Outreach Programme (NCOP), which is aimed at



boosting participation in local areas. I’m delighted the OfS has agreed in
principle to provide funding to support the NCOP for the next two years –
allowing universities and colleges across the country to come together and
work with local schools to boost young people’s prospects. I recognise the
concept of place is extremely important in the access and participation
debate, and in my ‘civic university’ speech earlier this month, I called on
the OfS to consider what more can be done to recognise and appreciate the
many ways in which universities contribute to social mobility in their
regions.

I’m pleased to hear the University of Nottingham and NTU have been inspired
by the UPP Foundation Civic University Commission’s work to come together on
a new approach to their combined civic impact. And I’m delighted that both
Nottingham’s world-class universities are leading the sector’s response to
this important agenda, and are even working with different primary schools in
the city to avoid duplication and extend their reach.

Later today, I shall be visiting the University of Nottingham, along with
Treasury Minister Robert Jenrick, to announce further funding for University
Enterprise Zones. This investment should help universities across the
country, just like those here in Nottingham, to come together with local
business and industry – not just to work on creating new products and
services, but to boost jobs, support local economies and, in doing so, raise
aspirations and opportunities.

My fifth and final point in my plan has to do with enhancing accountability
and transparency around access and participation. Historically, largely due
to the way policy has evolved, higher education providers have focused less
on the outcomes of their disadvantaged students than they should –
particularly when compared with schools. Differing approaches have not
helped. The key measure to drive widening participation in higher education
has traditionally been POLAR, which reflects the likelihood of someone going
to university based on where they live. The POLAR system has many strengths,
and the insight it has provided has helped lead to genuine progress in
opening up access to university. Yet, it is also known that POLAR doesn’t
always overlap well with other measures of disadvantage – such as eligibility
for free school meals which, of course, is the principal measure used in
schools and forms the main basis for extra support and funding.

This is why I have been very interested to see the work being led by UCAS to
look at new and better predictors of disadvantage in higher education that
take account of much more than just where someone grew up. It’s also why I
welcome the OfS’s commitment in its access and participation strategy to work
with providers to look not just at POLAR, but other aspects of disadvantage
to ensure this work can really transform the life chances of young people.

For me, data is vital to shape good policy, so I am glad to see the OfS
implementing the Transparency Duty enshrined in the HERA, which will require
registered providers to release data on the application, offer, acceptance,
completion and attainment rates of students, divided by ethnicity, gender and
socio-economic background. Having detailed information like this will
undoubtedly help the OfS track progress and encourage further activity in



this area. And on this, I further welcome the OfS’s requirement that
providers set out their ambitions for improving access and participation for
up to five years and report annually – something which I hope will keep
everyone’s eye on the ball and prevent us from becoming complacent.

When it comes to data, I know there is a saying that ‘what gets measured,
gets managed’. This makes it essential that we measure the right things, and
that we do so with a full appreciation of the strengths and limitations of
those measures. For data to inform policy effectively, I am aware we need to
understand not only what data shows us, but also what it does not. This is
one reason why I recently announced the formation of a Data Advisory
Committee, to help me ensure we are not only using the right data to shape
the access and participation agenda, but are using it in the right way. I
therefore look forward to working with the OfS, this Committee and the wider
sector to find ways to refine and advance the data we use.

Finally, I am aware this year is going to be a big one for higher education –
not just with Brexit, but with all eyes fixed on the forthcoming Review of
post-18 education in England. I know many in the sector have been critical
about what could emerge from the Review’s recommendations and its potential
impacts on access and participation activities.

Let me reassure you today that progressing access and successful
participation remains a top focus for this government and it will be a key
lens for me and others in government as we decide how to take the Review
forward. My key outcome for the Review is that we create a truly joined-up
system, which is even better at promoting social mobility and countering
childhood disadvantage. I also encourage us to view the post-18 Review as an
opportunity to think again about how we view disadvantage, to ensure we are
putting our energy and investment where it is most needed.

In my first higher education speech in January, I spoke about bringing about
a unity of purpose in the sector, and I hope this approach has also been
reflected in my thinking on access and participation this morning. Only by
tackling key areas of disadvantage as part of a broader access and
participation agenda can we move forwards together as a truly inclusive
higher education system. I welcome today’s moves by the OfS to bring social
mobility efforts together in this way, and I look forward to working with it,
as well as with the wider sector, on the important work already started in
this area.

Thank you.

News story: Extension and
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reappointment of 2 Public Appointees

The Secretary of State has announced the extension of Baroness Newlove as
Victims’ Commissioner, whose term of office has been extended from 4 March
until 31 May 2019; and the reappointment of Charlie Taylor as Chair of the
Youth Justice Board for a period of 1 year. His new term will run from 17
March 2019 to 16 March 2020.

The Victims’ Commissioner and Chair of the Youth Justice Board are
appointments made by the Secretary of State for Justice.

The extension and re-appointments are regulated by the Commissioner for
Public Appointments, and have been made in line with the Governance Code on
Public Appointments.

The Victims Commissioner is a statutory role, established under the Domestic
Violence, Crime and Victims Act 2004 and amended by the Coroners and Justice
Act 2009. The role of the Commissioner is to promote the interests of victims
and witnesses, encourage good practice in their treatment, and regularly
review the Code of Practice for Victims which sets out the services victims
can expect to receive

The Youth Justice Board is a non-departmental public body responsible for
overseeing the youth justice system in England and Wales. It is an executive
non-departmental public body, sponsored by the Ministry of Justice.

Brief biographies

Baroness Newlove

Baroness Newlove was appointed VC for England and Wales in December 2012.
Since then she has spent considerable time travelling the country, speaking
to victims of crime and victim organisations, criminal justice partners,
community members and voluntary groups.

She has undertaken many reviews, including the report into mentally
disordered offenders and the impact on victims’ rights; the criminal injuries
compensation scheme from a victim’s perspective; and the Registered
Intermediaries scheme. Many of her recommendations were subsequently
reflected in the Government’s ‘Victim’s Strategy’ published towards the end
of last year, including the need for a Victims’ Law.

She was given a peerage in the 2010 Dissolution Honours list and sits in the
House of Lords as a Conservative, Baroness Newlove of Warrington in the
County of Cheshire. She has campaigned tirelessly for victims since the
tragic death of her husband Garry in 2007 and her role as the Government’s
Champion for Active Safer Communities saw her work with local people to make
communities safer and to find solutions for local problems.
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Charlie Taylor

Charlie Taylor became Chair of the Youth Justice Board for England and Wales
in March 2017, following his role in leading the Government’s review of the
youth justice system in 2016. Prior to this he was Chief Executive of the
National College of Teaching and Leadership from its launch in 2013, and a
former head teacher of The Willows, a school for children with complex
behavioural, emotional and social difficulties. Charlie was the Coalition
Government’s expert adviser on behaviour until 2012 and produced reviews for
the Department for Education on alternative provision (for children excluded
from mainstream schools) and attendance in schools.

Press release: Thousands to benefit
from new English language programmes

Winners of £4.5 million Integrated Communities English Language
Programme announced.
A further £1.2 million will be given to successful winners of the
English Language Coordination Fund to develop new coordination models.
Both will help learners get the right type of English language provision
to help them integrate into life in England.

Councils, charities and adult learning providers have been successful in
their bids to receive a share of funding which will help adults with their
English language skills, Communities Minister Lord Bourne announced today (28
February 2019).

Everyone living in England should be able to speak and understand English, so
they can integrate into life in this country and make the most of the
opportunities of living in modern Britain.

The government’s Integrated Communities English Language Programme and
Coordination Fund aim to tackle one of the key causes of poor integration.

The Integrated Communities English Language Programme will fund over 19,000
learner places, teaching in communities with a high proportion of adults who
speak little or no English.

The programme looks to support learners who may not have previously taken
steps to learn English and will deliver classes that will improve proficiency
in English, boost confidence and encourage integration.

At a Talk English lesson held at Manchester Art Gallery, Communities Minister
Lord Bourne said:
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Speaking English is so crucial in our day-to-day lives – whether
we’re helping our children with their homework or travelling on a
bus to do the shopping.

This new programme is focused on those people who may be isolated
by their inability to speak the language and help them better
integrate into life in this country by making good use of local
services, becoming part of community life and mixing and making
friendships with people from different backgrounds.

This new programme will start in April and replaces and builds on the success
of the existing community-based English language programme which has helped
over 73,000 people to improve their English over the last 5 years.

The successful bidders who will be funded from the new Integrated Communities
English Language Programme include Redbridge Institute of Adult Education,
FaithAction, Manchester Adult Education and TimeBank.

Joni Cunningham, Principal of Redbridge Institute said:

We are very excited to be part of this much needed innovative
programme which will take English language teaching into the heart
of our communities. Supporting people informally to take their
first steps in learning English will break down barriers, raise
ambitions to carry on learning and help people make more of their
lives.

Today’s announcement also includes 8 successful local authorities who will be
funded from the new English Language Coordination Fund.

The fund will help local authorities and their local partners to improve the
coordination of ESOL provision by proposing a better local offer for learners
to suit their needs.

This will include access to better information about provision for learners
as well as offering single points of contact where learners can receive
impartial information, advice and guidance and have their English language
learning needs properly assessed.

Case studies of learners

Manchester City Council (Talk English)

Shazia joined a Talk English course in Leeds to improve her English, gain
confidence and be more independent, so that she didn’t have to rely on
others. She also hoped that learning English will help her to support her
child’s education and wellbeing.

By taking part in Talk English, Shazia has started to talk to the staff at
her child’s nursery and has taken her child to the doctors and the park by

https://www.talk-english.co.uk/


herself. Shazia has also taken part in some community events and speaks
English with her neighbour, who is friendly to her.

FaithAction

Jaheda had lived in the UK for 34 years but could not speak English and
therefore rarely left the house. She suffered from severe depression.

Creative English gave her the confidence, language skills and awareness of
other opportunities in her community to go on to join another English class
and the friendships to meet regularly with a group of women from different
cultural backgrounds in a local coffee shop.

Further information
With almost 3,500 responses, the government’s Integrated Communities Strategy
green paper last March set out proposals to support people to speak English,
including a new community-based English language programme from April 2019
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